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DRAUGHT MINUTES
These are the Draught Minutes of the Agenda Conference  of the Borough Council of North Plainfield, NJ held on  Monday, 27 September 2010.  Every attempt has been made to make these as comprehensive and conclusive as possible.

However, as it is a draught document, it is not to be construed as a formal depiction of the official conduct of business and is subject to revision up to and following the Governing Body’s actual approval of same.  If changes are necessary, revised minutes will be posted to the website.

MINUTES of the Agenda Conference of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield held on Monday, September 27, 2010 at 7:35 p.m. at the North Plainfield Community Center, 614 Greenbrook Road, North Plainfield, New Jersey.


PRESENT:


Council Members:
Mary H. Forbes




Robert E. Hitchcock 




Lawrence La Ronde 




Everett Merrill 

Frank Righetti





Douglas M. Singleterry




Frank “Skip” Stabile, Council President 

Also Present:

Mayor Michael Giordano Jr. 

David E. Hollod, Business Administrator 
Eric M. Bernstein, Esq., Borough Attorney




Richard K. Phoenix, RMC, Borough Clerk

The Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag was led by Council President Stabile.   

Council President Stabile read the following Notice of Compliance:

“This is an Agenda Meeting of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield.  Adequate notice of this meeting was given pursuant to N.J.S.A. 10:4-6 et seq. by transmitting said notice to the Courier News and The Star Ledger on December 29, 2009, by publication of the announcement in the Courier News of January 5, 2010 and by posting a copy of this notice on the bulletin boards in the municipal building and memorial library reserved for such purpose.”

PUBLIC COMMENT:  

Frank D’Amore, 40 Willow Avenue, North Plainfield, stated that 40-42 Washington Avenue is unfit for human habitation and has been for seven years.  The Borough has the authority to remove it at the owner’s expense and shouldn’t wait for squatters to take over.  He then added that he had learned that the New Jersey Department of Transportation is communicating with the Borough through a program called SAGE, asking who has access to this program.  Mr. Hollod advised that he and the Mayor, as well as the Engineer have access.
Bruce Tarbous, 200 Somerset Street, North Plainfield, stated his concerns about the bars in town remaining open on Monday mornings until 2 a.m. whereas Plainfield bars close at 1 a.m.  At 1:05 a.m. the flood-gates open and downtown North Plainfield has mass public intoxication, public urination and even prostitution.  He stated that his vehicle had been vandalized on two different occasions and urged the Council to amend the ordinance so that North Plainfield bars would close at 1 a.m. on Mondays.      
Anna Nawaz, 222 Grove Street, North Plainfield, explained that her father’s Lincoln Town Car which is used as a livery vehicle in other towns, was parked in their driveway for a week while he was on vacation; in that time, the vehicle was ticketed.  If the business and vehicle are registered to the North Plainfield address, why is it not allowed to be parked in the driveway?  She stated her concerns about the Zoning Officer possibly singling them out as he had come to their home and harassed her father.  She asked about receiving a waiver so that they could park the vehicle at their home.  Council President Stabile advised that they are looking into amending the commercial vehicle ordinance.  Mr. Bernstein interjected that if Ms. Nowaz has a pending summons, she should deal with it appropriately at this point.  Ms. Nowaz advised that they informed the Court that they would plead not guilty and were still being badgered about a vehicle that’s not a commercial vehicle.  Council President Stabile informed Ms. Nowaz that she would have to explain this to the judge.  Mr. Bernstein advised the Council to make no comments relative to ongoing matters before the Court.  
NEW BUSINESS:

1.
Budget Discussion – D.E.H., M.H.F.  Messrs. DeBlasio and Morrison were present to discuss the budget.

Mr. DeBlasio observed that the 2010 budget was adopted several months ago, and that it has been doing pretty well.  No over-commitments have come to light and it was approved under the appropriation cap.


The 2011 levy cap will be reduced from 4% to 2% and will strain all municipalities.  No waivers will be allowed.  As the budget stood at $15.7 million in 2010, the town will only be allowed a $15,000.00 increase in the new year.  The State’s “toolkit” proposals and “best practices” check-off list could result in a holding back of state aid for some municipalities.  It appears that the Borough will comply adequately so that all available state aid will be forthcoming.  Some of the check-off items are futuristic in character.


Mr. Morrison explained that tax levy “drivers” in the last budget process had been pension and state aid cuts.  The Borough had a no-increase budget, and North Plainfield managed to develop some frugalities that other towns did not.  The surplus in 2011 looks like it will be the same as 2010.  A lot of other towns will have tougher times in 2011.

Mr. DeBlasio explained that pension benefits would be a level cap exception, the same as health benefits.  The town’s debt service is also level.  Arbitrations and furloughs are being made legal.  

Mr. Morrison addressed federal and state declarations of emergency, saying that they are exceptional.  He added that he was warning his clients who were devising next year’s budget that a day of reckoning was coming, and that North Plainfield will actually be in better shape than most.

Mrs. Forbes advised of attending a seminar in New Brunswick, that State senators had been in attendance, and that it might be necessary to start the process under-informed, while the Council President advised that the Borough was already on its way.

Mr. Morrison averred that several of his clients were leaning toward public referenda in January or March, and that it would be better budget planning without considering a referendum.  

Mr. Hitchcock asked which entities would have to live with the 2%, and Mr. Morrison explained that it was across the board – municipalities, counties and schools.  Mr. Singleterry commented that he could not conceive of putting a budget referendum question on the ballot, and Mr. Morrison assured that if the same frugality were carried over into 2011, the 2% cap would not be so strenuous.  Mr. Hitchcock asked how much money the Borough had saved with the Friday furloughs.  Mr. Hollod replied that between $40,000-50,000.00 had been saved.  The Administrator assured that efforts would be made to maintain a five-day work week in 2011.

Mr. Merrill asked how other municipalities would be hit by the 2% cap, and Mr. Morrison indicated that one-time revenues were problematic.  They would not be able to apply for a cap waiver.  Mr. DeBlasio said that if state aid were lost, it would impact on the levy cap.

Mr. Hitchcock questioned how the Historical Preservation Commission might be affected by budget strictures.  There is a secretary and an attorney, while Mr. Stabile mentioned the cost of legal ads.

Responding to Mr. Merrill, Mr. DeBlasio affirmed that 76% of the recreation salary line had been spent.  They also receive $10,000.00 in operating expenses.  Recreation collects fees from a trust fund, and they will need a transfer in November.

Mr. Hitchcock asked about expenses involved in the continued use of the Watchung courtroom, and Mr. Hollod explained that the Borough does not pay for it.  Mrs. Forbes observed that we are now 75% into the year, and questioned how the town’s 2010 budget was holding out.  Mr. DeBlasio replied that finances were continuing as planned. 

2.
Water Conservation – D.M.S.  Mr. Singleterry explained that over the summer the Environmental Commission had examined several of the proposed ordinances from Sustainable New Jersey.  The Sustainable New Jersey revised ordinances should be effective in 2011.  Council President Stabile advised that there would be a representative from New Jersey American Water here at an October meeting to field questions regarding the possible bypass metering of water usage for pools and gardens that did not impact sewers.    
3.
Hours of Closure for Local Establishments Serving Alcohol – F.S.S.  Council President Stabile stated the need to confirm Plainfield’s Sunday night bar room hours.  Mayor Giordano advised that he will be in touch with Chief Parenti. He went on to say that it seems only the one night is at issue.  Mr. Tarbous, recognized from the audience, commented that North Plainfield seems to treat Sunday nights the same as week nights.  Council President Stabile proposed that the Clerk’s office look into neighboring town’s Sunday night bar hours.  Mrs. Forbes suggested checking with Watchung and Green Brook.  
Mr. Hitchcock stated that it seemed to be mostly people walking into town while Mr. Tarbous advised that they drive in as well.  Mr. Merrill questioned how many bars would be affected by the change in hours. Mayor Giordano answered potentially three.  Mr. Tarbous advised that the owner of La Hacienda is concerned about losing revenue if the hours were changed.  Mr. Righetti questioned if the Police Department was doing their job; Mr. Tarbous answered that they’re in a mode of containment and their strategy is confusing.  Mr. Bernstein advised of the possibility of ABC complications to the ABC renewal process.  Council President Stabile concluded by assuring that the Council is pro-business, but there are limits.  Something needs to be done and it will be addressed as soon as possible.     
4.
Resolution Regarding Governor’s “Tool Kit” – M.H.F., F.S.S.  Mrs. Forbes stated that the resolution needs to go before both the Senate and Assembly; as they seem to be dragging their feet.  The tools are needed to go forward if they expect the municipalities to comply.
5.
Resolution Regarding County EDIP Grants – D.E.H., F.S.S.  Council President Stabile explained that this resolution requests that the County continue EDIP grants.  They have historically been helpful for towns with older downtown districts.  Mr. Hollod reported that a joint letter from the Mayor and himself was sent to the County thanking them for the grant monies received over the years.  He suggested a resolution in support of restoring the process again in 2011.  Mayor Giordano advised that he will be attending a Mayor’s roundtable on Thursday and will address this topic.  Mrs. Forbes stated that there is a tremendous inequity on spending for open lands; and, the Borough needs to get similar areas to go along.  Mr. Singleterry suggested that the resolution specify the amount of money we pay to open space taxes.

OLD BUSINESS:
1.
Garage Sale Ordinance Update – F.S.S.  Council President Stabile explained that the Borough had collected $980.00 in fees through August of 2009 for Garage Sale Permits; whereas the Borough has collected $2,210.00 in fees through August of 2010.  Mr. Phoenix advised that the changes have been met with little to no resistance from the public and that there have been no problems with the permits’ duration being reduced from three to two days.  He assured that he was pleased that the Clerk’s Office had been able to enhance Borough revenues through a relatively pain-free process.
REPORTS OF BOARDS, COMMITTEES & COMMISSIONS:
Mr. Hitchcock reported that the Historic Preservation Commission met on September 14, 2010 and voted on the six suggestions from the New Jersey Department of Transportation and the State Historic Preservation Office regarding the Rockview Avenue roadway improvements.  The Shade Tree Advisory Board continues working on the tree inventory for the Borough.  He thanked the Department of Public Works for painting the lines on the parking lot behind the Vermeule Mansion.  Mr. Apgar will supervise the usage of the grill that was donated by the Lions Club, to assure that it is always clean and orderly upon its return.

Mrs. Forbes announced that the Marching Band competition set to be held on October 2, 2010 was cancelled because two of the bands dropped out of the competition; they anticipate holding the competition next year.  Mr. La Ronde advised that the North Plainfield marching band will compete in the Meadowlands in October.  
Motion to adjourn by Mr. La Ronde, seconded by Mr. Merrill and carried unanimously.


Meeting adjourned at 8:50 p.m.



















Borough Clerk

Council President
09/27/10


